
AGENDA 
 

Port of Kennewick 
Special Commission Business Meeting 

Tri-Cities Business & Visitor Center 
Bechtel Board Room 

7130 W. Grandridge Boulevard 
Kennewick, Washington 

Tuesday, August 13, 2019 
2:00 p.m. 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
III. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
IV. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 

 
V. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated August 2, 2019 
B. Approval of Warrant Register Dated August 13, 2019 
C. Approval of Regular Commission Business Meeting Minutes July 9, 2019 
D. Approval of Special Commission Business Meeting Minutes July 30, 2019 

 
VI. REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. Vista Field Update (LARRY/TIM) 
1. City of Kennewick Proposed Amendment to the Comprehensive Plan Comments 

(LARRY) 
B. Columbia Drive Update (LARRY) 
C. Southridge Update  

1. Auction Services Request for Proposals; Resolution 2019-15 (AMBER) 
D. City of West Richland Update (AMBER) 
E. Executive Training Update (TIM) 
F. Appointment of CEO Evaluation Committee Members; Resolution 2019-16 (LUCY/NICK) 
G. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 
H. Non-Scheduled Items 

 
VII. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Citizen Complaint (LUCY) 
 

VIII. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 
 
IX. ADJOURNMENT 
 

PLEASE SILENCE CELL PHONES 
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Commission President Thomas Moak called the Regular Commission Meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. in the 
Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers located at 350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, 
Washington 99336. 
 
The following were present: 
 
Board Members: Thomas Moak, President 

Don Barnes, Vice-President   
Skip Novakovich, Secretary   
  

Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Chief Executive Officer 
 Tana Bader Inglima, Deputy Chief Executive Officer 
 Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations 
 Nick Kooiker, Chief Financial Officer 

 Larry Peterson, Director of Planning and Development 
 Lisa Schumacher, Special Projects Coordinator 
 Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant 
 Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 
  

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
Commissioner Moak led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA  
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved to approve the Agenda; Commissioner Barnes 
seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  All in favor 3:0. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT  
No comments were made. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA  

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and E-Payments Dated July 2, 2019 
Direct Deposit and E-Payments totaling $78,668.53 

B. Approval of Warrant Register Dated July 9, 2019 
Expense Fund Voucher Number 101228 through 101251 for a grand total of $402,495.78 

C. Approval of Regular Commission Business Meeting Minutes June 25, 2019 
 

MOTION:  Commissioner Barnes moved for approval of the Consent Agenda as presented; 
Commissioner Novakovich seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  All 
in favor 3:0.   
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PRESENTATIONS 
A. Friends of Badger Mountain 

Ms. Bader Inglima introduced Friends of Badger Mountain, David Comstock and David Beach, 
who are here today to update the Commission on the future of Badger Mountain.  In 2015, the 
Port, Benton County, and the City of Richland partnered to construct the Badger Mountain 
Trailhead parking off Queensgate Drive, which has increased activity on Badger Mountain and 
alleviated congestion in the neighborhood.   
 
David Comstock is the project manager for Friends of Badger Mountain and is accompanied by 
David Beach, Vice President of the Friends of Badger Mountain Board (FOBM).  Mr. Comstock 
presented the overall plan for the next decade plan for FOBM. 
 

• Little Badger Mountain Regional Preserve Project:     
o Extend trail to the highest point in Richland; 
o City Master Plan/Design 2020; 
o Port Partnership 2021 - $200,000.   

 
• East End Little Badger Mountain, Falcon Crest Trailhead parking:  

o City Master Plan/Design 2022;  
o Port Partnership 2023 - $150,000; 
o Canal Crossing and trailhead parking City Master Plan/Design 2024; 
o Port Partnership 2025 - $150,000.   

 
• Candy Mountain Preserve (partnership with City of West Richland and Benton County); 

o Agreement with Land Owners, 2023; 
o Application for Washington State RCO Matching grant, 2024; 
o Community fund raising for match and land acquisition, 2025-2026; 
o Master plan and trailhead parking design, 2026; 
o Build Candy Mountain North Trailhead Park Port partnership 2027 - $150,000. 

 
The FOBM continues with the Ridge Preservation campaign, which improves the quality of life 
preserves the habitat, and assists with economic growth in the area.  In the next decade, FOBM 
would like to connect to the Amon Preserve, Candy Mountain Preserve and eventually extend 
the trail to Red Mountain.  
 
Commissioner Novakovich inquired how hikers cross the major arterials. 
 
Mr. Comstock stated at this time, people cross at a set intersection with crossing lights; however, 
in 2019, Benton County received a Department of Transportation grant to add a paved pedestrian 
path along Dallas Road, to officially connect the Badger Mountain Preserve to the Candy 
Mountain Preserve.  In addition to the paved path, a flashing cross walk will also be installed in 
that location. 
 
Commissioner Novakovich congratulated FOBM on working with multiple partners and 
confirmed that they are requesting $500,000 in funds from the Port through 2025.  
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Commissioner Moak appreciates the vision and the logistical organization of the plan; he was 
not aware of how much planning went into the system. Commissioner Moak stated the funds 
request would be over the course of several biennium budgets for the Port.  
 
Commissioner Barnes looks forward to seeing the Port work with FOBM in the future and stated 
it is a mutually beneficial partnership.  
 
Commissioner Moak confirmed that the first ask is for $200,000 in 2021. 
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated Mr. Arntzen is working with the Ben Floyd of White Bluffs Consulting 
and the City of Richland on a next decade plan that identifies priority projects.  Ms. Bader 
Inglima encouraged FOBM to be advocating for the partnerships with the City, where they might 
become part of the next decade plan with City.   
 
Mr. Comstock stated the FOBM needs partners to complete the projects and gave the same 
presentation to the Richland City Council.  
 
Mr. Arntzen and Mr. Floyd have met with the city manager and key staff to develop a next decade 
plan that outlines short, medium and long term projects.  The objective is to work on a number 
of options to bring to the City Council and Commission for review.   Mr. Arntzen would like Mr. 
Floyd to include FOBM project on the next agenda with the City.  There are three options to 
consider: 

• The project would need to be a priority with the Port and City to be included in the next 
decade plan; 

• The Commission could review the current budget and partner with the FOBM; or 
• Port staff could include the FOBM project in the 2021-2022 Work Plan and Budget. 

 
Mr. Arntzen will work with Mr. Floyd and the City to see if the FOBM would fit within our next 
decade plan.  Furthermore, the Port offered a route through the former racetrack property and 
that offer is still valid. 
 
Commissioner Moak thanked FOBM for their very thorough presentation.  
 

B. Arts Research, Barb Carter, Port’s Art Liaison 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated in April, Julian Chavez, a student artist/muralist made a presentation 
to the Commission on a public graffiti wall.  Ms. Bader Inglima introduced Barb Carter, Port Art 
liaison, who is here today to discuss her research on public graffiti walls. 
 
Ms. Carter stated this was a fascinating and challenging project and stated the graffiti wall at 
Wynwood is most commonly referenced by the Port and DPZ Partners; however, the wall is 
privately owned by Goldman properties.  Artists who paint at Wynwood must submit a proposal, 
which needs to be approved by Goldman before the mural is installed.  Additionally, most of the 
murals are on privately owned buildings.  Ms. Carter stated a free wall is a wall space that is 
open to the public for artistic expression, most commonly with paint.  Because they are open to 
anyone, art on “free walls” are often quickly covered with new graffiti which showcases 
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frequently updated content.  Ms. Carter was surprised to find that most “free walls” fail because 
the organization fails to establish rules of operations and the artists misuse the opportunity by 
painting on adjacent property, fail to dispose of materials, and lack of community support.  Ms. 
Carter stated Portland Street Alliance commissioned a study on free walls and they agreed to 
share their findings with the Port.  Ms. Carter provided a brief summary from the draft report; 

• Designate an organization to provide oversight, laws too onerous for public entities to 
manage directly; 

• Create a positive, safe and inclusive atmosphere that encourages artist use and public 
visitation; 

• Develop standards to guide behavior and set expectations for artists and visitors; 
• Establish a budget and secure ongoing funding for implementation and operation; 
• Establish policies for access to the free wall in terms of hours of operations, registration 

and permitting; and 
• Establish a waste management plan. 

 
Ms. Carter stated although there aren’t any local active arts groups interested in leading the 
efforts, Brooke Yount and Mike Berg, who own You and I Framing have offered to work with 
Julian Chavez on a pilot temporary graffiti wall.  The Kennewick Arts Commission (KAC) is 
supportive of the legal wall concept and are considering how to assist.  Furthermore, the Creative 
Arts District team is considering how to include mural projects in their application to ArtsWa.  
Ms. Young and Mr. Berg have allocated 20 feet of wall located behind their framing store and 
offered supplies to help Julian Chavez and his friends.  The intent is for the mural to be changed 
approximately every 30 days to feature a new artist/mural.  Ms. Yount and Mr. Chavez will work 
on rules of operation and if successful, there is additional wall space that can be added.  Ms. 
Carter believes there is movement in the community for mural art and with the Port’s investment 
in the Latino Heritage mural was an impetus to make that happen.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich asked when Mr. Chavez will start the mural. 
 
Ms. Carter stated once Ms. Yount approves his preliminary design.  Ms. Carter stated Ms. Yount 
intends to write a press release at the start of work and at completion.   
 
Commissioner Barnes stated 30 days seems like a short window for the mural process.   
 
Ms. Carter stated Mr. Chavez thought 30 days would keep the wall fresh and updated.  Also, Ms. 
Yount and Mr. Chavez may not prime the wall in between murals, so that previous work shows 
through.   
 
Ms. Bader Inglima thanked the Commission for letting Mr. Chavez come in and present on the 
graffiti walls and challenging Ms. Carter to explore the free walls which stimulated conversation 
with KAC and Ms. Yount.   
 
Commissioner Moak think it’s excellent that You and I Framing want to be the organizer for this 
project and are offering their building. 
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Ms. Carter stated they would like it to remain private so they have control of what goes on the 
building.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich inquired if the Portland Street Alliance will share their final report 
with us.   
 
Ms. Carter believes they will share the final report; however, there may be different laws because 
it is Oregon.   
 

C. 2019 – 2020 Budget Update 
Mr. Kooiker stated this is a follow up presentation to Commissioner Barnes’ request for a budget 
update.  Mr. Kooiker encouraged the Commission and/or public to contact him, if they would 
like to discuss the budget; he has an open door policy and would be happy to set aside time for 
questions.   
 
Mr. Kooiker stated outside factors, such as unemployment and yield curve inversion affect the 
Port’s budget.  Additionally the Port follows Resolution 2018-27, which outlines the Port’s 
Budget Philosophy.  Currently, some considerations to factor into the budget are: 

 
• Fund Balance:  $10,179,109 as of June 30, 2019 
• Capital Project Cash Outlays:  larger outlays began in April for the Tasting Room and 

Vista Field; 
• The Port has not taken a draw on the $5,000,000 Vista Field Loan; 
• The Port is currently only 25% through the two-year budget cycle; 
• The Port needs a contingency plan to cover any shortfall for the 1135 Project; 
• Staffing and resources could be an issue for Vista Field; 
• The Port has yet to pay $250,000 to the City for upsizing the waterline at Vista Field; 
• The Citizen Complaint has cost approximately $30,000 to date. 

 
The Port Commission established a Budget Philosophy, Resolution 2018-27, which guides staff: 

• Acknowledge the Port’s limited staff and financial resources; 
• Incur debt only when: 

o It is fundamentally sustainable; 
o Meets cost and risk objectives; 
o Can withstand economic uncertainties; 
o Identify restrictions on use; 

• Focus on long-term financial planning; 
• Provide the public with high quality projects and services within a healthy work 

environment. 
 

For the Operating Division, the Port has collected approximately $771,000 or 33% of its revenue 
and expended $1,036,408 or 20% of expenditures, and this does not include Vista Field or 
shoreline maintenance. 
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For the Non-Operating Division, the Port has collected approximately $4,967,778 or 29% of its 
revenues and expended $409,746 or 13% of its expenditures, which does not include the vibrancy 
funds. 
 
Mr. Kooiker outlined the 2019-2020 capital projects. 
 

 
Mr. Arntzen is drafting a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between the Port and City of 
Kennewick, which outlines the process we would propose for the hangar remodel.  The Port 
would request $1,500,000 of the City’s allocation of Rural Capital County Funding (RCCF).  Mr. 
Arntzen believes the Port’s level of funding would be approximately $700,000 and would apply 
for an additional $700,000 in RCCF funds jointly.  The remaining balance would come from the 
auction of the Southridge property.  If the Port and City are successful in their joint RCCF 
applications, there would be approximately $4,000,000 available for the hangar remodel.  Mr. 
Arntzen stated the philosophy for hangar remodel is not reflected in the number; however, he 
wanted the Commission to have a chance to confirm that this is the direction the Board would 
like to take. 
 
Mr. Kooiker stated the Port has accumulated $1,918,552 of Benton County RCCF funds, and has 
been reimbursed $481,353.  The Port has committed $500,000 for Columbia Basin College’s 
Culinary Arts Institute and $800,000 for the City of Richland improvements at Island View. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated staff is attempting to identify projects that would be worthy of the Port’s 
RCCF allocation, because there is no guarantee to how long the funding will be available.    
 
Commissioner Barnes stated Mr. Arntzen made a presentation to the Benton County 
Commissioners and received feedback from Commissioner Beaver regarding the RCCF fund and 
it is important to keep in mind that these are the County’s funds before they officially approve 
any jurisdiction’s application.      
 
Mr. Arntzen stated later in the meeting, staff will discuss an MOU with Benton County that 
relates to the RCCF funding.  As Commissioner Barnes referenced, Commissioner Beaver had 
strong feelings regarding RCCF funds and offered his thoughts that Benton County needed the 

PROJECT BUDGET 19/20 ACTUAL REMAINING 
Shoreline Restoration  $        1,500,000   $                     730   $            1,499,270  
Clover Island Master Plan  $           175,000   $                        -   $               175,000  
Vista Field Redevelopment  $        7,834,314   $              923,728   $            6,910,586  
Vista Field Traffic Impacts, 
Owners Association & Town 
Planner                                                                  $           335,000   $                  2,961   $               332,039  

  Vista Field Loan Payments  $           500,000   $                        -   $               500,000  
Columbia Drive  $        2,406,165   $              255,053   $            2,151,112  
West Richland  $           100,000   $                        -   $               100,000  
ROI Project  $           700,000   $                        -   $               700,000  
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funding as well, not just the jurisdictional partners.  The County appreciates partners as well and 
the Port has the opportunity to reinvest some of our resources to Benton County.  If the Port 
treats Benton County as true partner, our ability might be enhanced, both ways.  
 
Mr. Arntzen extended individual invitations to the Commissioners that if they would like to 
discuss the budget at length to set up an appointment with Mr. Kooiker.    
 
Commissioner Novakovich appreciates the budget update and thanked Mr. Kooiker.    
 
Commissioner Barnes appreciates the budget update and thanked Mr. Kooiker for his work on 
the presentation.  Mr. Kooiker mentioned that the Port has a pretty conservative budget and 
Commissioner Barnes emphasized that fact, and stated the budget for operating loss is almost 
$3,000,000, and the Port is well ahead of that budget.  The benchmark is about 25% and if things 
continue as they have been for the past six months, the loss for the two-year budget period will 
be approximately $1,000,000, while we have budgeted $3,000,000.  The economy can have a 
tremendous impact on our finances; however, Commissioner Barnes emphasized that this is a 
very conservative budget approach and although the Port has been criticized in the past, the 
Commission is aware that it is very conservative and it is conservative for good reasons.    
 
Commissioner Moak appreciates the understanding that the benchmark of the presentation is 
25%; however, that is not necessarily how things will proceed and there are a lot of projects over 
the next 18 months.  Commissioner Moak asked what contingencies have been set for the 
Columbia Gardens Tasting Room and Vista Field. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the Tasting Room has a 15% contingency fee and Vista Field has about a 
17% contingency fee.  
 
Commissioner Moak thanked Mr. Kooiker for the update.  He would like to have another update 
in six months, to see if the Commission needs to make any decisions for second half of the 
biennium.    

 
REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS   

A. Columbia Drive Update 
Mr. Peterson reported that the slab for the tasting room has been poured and is curing.  Over the 
next few weeks, the steel that houses the mechanical systems will be installed and then framing 
will begin in late July.  The parking lot has been graded and the contractor anticipates paving the 
lot in late August.   
 

B. Vista Field Update 
Mr. Peterson stated over the past two months, water, sewer, and storm drainage has been installed 
and the City will inspect and approve each storm drainage system.  In the upcoming weeks, Total 
Site Services (TSS) will be grading the site and installing the curbs.  TSS is working with the City 
on the final scheduling to shut down West Deschutes Avenue for three weeks to modify the street 
into a three-way intersection and install the roadway through the corporate hangars.    
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1. Commissioner Tours - August 
Mr. Arntzen invited the Commissioners to tour Vista Field individually with Mr. Peterson 
in August.   Please email Ms. Scott or Mr. Arntzen to schedule a tour.  
 

C. Benton County Memorandum of Understanding 
Mr. Arntzen has been working with County Administrator David Sparks on a draft MOU 
regarding the Benton County fairgrounds.  The Port has 93 acres at the former raceway in West 
Richland and a large quantity of agricultural water rights pertinent to property.  The Master Plan 
defined the property as light industrial to support the businesses on Red Mountain and the water 
rights may not be of value on that site as it develops.  The State has the authority to take back the 
water rights if the Port does not use them, therefore the Port is working with Benton County to 
transfer some water rights to the fairground through a legal process.  Benton County would like 
to use the water rights for the horse stables, dust control, etc.  The Port has approximately 185 
acre feet of water rights and Benton County is requesting up to 60 acre feet.  Water rights are a 
valuable commodity and can run anywhere between $3,000 and $6,000 per acre foot.  If the Port 
were to sell the water rights to Benton County, it could be between $153,000 to $300,000; 
however, the MOU proposes that the Port transfer the water rights at no cost, but the County will 
pay administrative costs associated with that transfer. Mr. Arntzen stated that Benton County has 
been very helpful to the Port and provided $500,000 for Vista Field Phase 1 infrastructure from 
their own funds.  Mr. Arntzen believes Benton County has been an excellent partner to the Port 
and this is a way that the Port can assist Benton County and benefit our Port district residents.  
Mr. Arntzen understands this is a large contribution to the County, but he believes it would be 
greatly appreciated; however, this is a policy question for the Commission and inquired if the 
Commission had any questions for staff.    
 
Commissioner Barnes inquired where someone would find the market rate for water rates and 
surmised it was something consultants would know. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Port has been working with Ben Floyd of White Bluffs Consulting, who 
has been working with Darryl Olsen of the Benton County Water Conservancy Board, who is 
regarded as an expert in water rights transfers.  If the Port were to transfer the water rights to the 
County, Mr. Arntzen believes it would be acceptable to request the water rights be valued at the 
higher range.   
 
Commissioner Barnes inquired if the approximate value would be part of the MOU with the 
County. 
 
Mr. Arntzen spoke to Mr. Sparks about using the higher rate; the County feels that valuing the 
water rights at $6,000 would be fair and market driven.   
 
Mr. Peterson stated the value is also determined by the water resource district, where the water 
is going, and what it is used for.   
 
Commissioner Barnes confirmed that water from the former raceway is from a well and inquired 
if there are farming operations that use the water. 
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Mr. Arntzen stated the water is from a well and the Port contracts with a farmer to use a majority 
of the water rights; however, the Department of Ecology has reviewed the transaction and there 
is an agreement that the Port preserves the bulk of the water for farming.  The Port will need to 
negotiate with the farmer to back out some of the water rights.  Should this transaction be 
approved by the Commission, the Port still has much of the 185 acre feet remaining. Through 
this process Mr. Peterson has been learning about the process and the Port could apply for water 
rights transfer to Vista Field.    The former raceway’s Master Plan calls for light industrial and 
the Port would reserve enough rights to meet those obligations.  Mr. Arntzen reviewed the MOU 
and estimated the County’s administrative costs to be $10,000.  Mr. Arntzen stated the County 
is appreciative of this partnership opportunity. 
 
Commissioner Moak inquired if there are any uses, other than light industrial, that would require 
more water rights than what we have.  
 
Mr. Peterson stated the well produces a good volume, but is high in nitrates.  The water is for 
agriculture or landscape purposes only and it is not something that could be used for a wine 
production facility.  The Port made a similar transaction for Spaulding Business Park and 
returned the water rights back to Columbia Irrigation District to maximize that development.   
 
Commissioner Moak inquired if there is any sort of implied quid quo pro with the County. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated no, there is not. 
 
Commissioner Moak mulled if the Port is giving away too much without getting anything in 
return.  Commissioner Moak stated goodwill is one thing, but how much goodwill and what does 
that buy us.  Commissioner Moak does not oppose transferring the water rights, but he would 
hope the gods would look favorably on us as we continue to try to complete our projects. 
 
Commissioner Barnes stated that is a great point and mentioned Mr. Arntzen’s previous 
experience with Benton County and Commissioner Beaver’s remarks regarding the future of 
RCCF funds.  If the Port goes this route, if we do this, without some quid quo pro as 
Commissioner Moak mentioned, then basically we are accepting of what has happened and 
willing to turn the other cheek and see the long term, big picture. Commissioner Barnes hopes 
there would be realization from their Commission, that this is a pretty generous offer that would 
help the County.  Commissioner Barnes recently attended the arena dedication at the fairgrounds 
last month and there are some ripples in the Fair Board.  A few people have been removed from 
the Fair Board that have been long time contributors there.  This transfer is very generous, the 
fair is something our entire community enjoys, but there are some dark clouds over the fairground 
right now.    
 
Commissioner Moak stated there has been for years between the county, the fair board, and the 
fair management.  It is not something new and is still ongoing.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich believes the transfer is an excellent idea and it shows our partners 
that a partnership is a two-way street.   The Port does not need the all of the water rights and the 
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value will be long term as Mr. Arntzen mentioned the RCCF funds.  Commissioner Novakovich 
spoke with the Benton County Commissioners, and they appreciated this proposal and it will also 
benefit our Port constituents a great deal.  The fair is a big deal to a lot of people and the 
fairgrounds is a worthy cause and to have a nice facility is a benefit; and then to have a nice 
facility because the Port is assisting goes a long way.  Commissioner Novakovich believes this 
is a good thing to do and is in favor of the MOU. 
 
Mr. Arntzen will present a final draft MOU for Commission review at a later date.  

 
D. Executive Training 

Mr. Arntzen stated one of his goals and objectives set by the Commission is to take an executive 
training course.  Mr. Arntzen has identified classes at Gonzaga University and Boise State 
University and has spoken to Jim Darling from Maul Foster Alongi about conducting an 
executive training session for port directors.   Mr. Arntzen will update the Commission on the 
training once he reviews Mr. Darling’s proposal.   
 

E. Commissioner Meetings 
1. July 23, 2019 Cancellation 

Ms. Scott stated the July 23, 2019 Regular Commission Meeting will be canceled and notices 
will be sent out.     
 

2. July 30, 2019 Special Meeting 
Ms. Luke determined that a July 30, 2019 Special Commission Meeting will work best for 
the Commission and inquired if the meeting should be held at 2:00 p.m. or different time. 
The primary purpose of this Special Meeting is for outside council to present her 
report/investigation on the citizen complaint.   
 

The Consensus of the Commission is to hold the Special Commission Meeting at 2:00 p.m. on July 30, 
2019. 

 
Ms. Luke stated there is a possibility the report may not be finalized and could be discussed 
at the August 13, 2019 Commission Meeting instead.  Ms. Luke will keep the Commission 
and staff apprised of the completed report.   
 

3. August 13, 2019 Location Change 
Ms. Scott and Mr. Kooiker have been working on a contract to renovate the AV equipment 
in the Commission Meeting Room.  The renovation will begin on July 31, 2019 and the 
August 13, 2019 Commission Meeting will be moved to an off-site location to allow time to 
complete the project.   

 
F. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 

Commissioners reported on their respective committee meetings. 
 

G. Non-Scheduled Items 
1. Commissioner Novakovich stated Swampy’s BBQ Sauce and Catering won the 2018 Chef’s 

on Parade People’s Choice Award.   
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2. Commissioner Moak noticed new signs on Clover Island and inquired if there have been any 

issues.    
 
Ms. Hanchette stated the existing signs were small and worn out and needed replacing.  The 
new signs are larger and a reminder that the island is day use only.  
 

3. Ms. Bader Inglima received an email from Ginger Wireman, who attended the Vista Field 
Charrette and is in support of New Urbanism.  Ms. Wiremen relayed that the Arts Center Task 
Force is considering a different location.  Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Port still has space held 
and identified for the Art Center Task Force; however, the Task Force is likely going to need 
to try and find space that best fit their needs.  Ms. Bader Inglima and Mr. Arntzen will continue 
to have open conversations with the Task Force.  The Vista Arts Center has been identified as 
a catalyst facility for the community and it will fill a need for the region wherever they decide 
to build.   Ms. Bader Inglima wanted to apprise the Commission in case they receive inquiries, 
and stated that she has not formally heard from the Task Force. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Task Force representatives have been upfront about some of their 
opportunities to look for other sights.   
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Task Force is beyond their letter of interest. 
 
Commissioner Moak stated at the same time, if the Task Force is not interested in the property, 
the Port needs to look for other opportunities.    
 
Mr. Arntzen recently met with Renee Adams, Executive Director and Steve Wiley, Chair of 
the Arts Center Task Force and the conversation focused on the Port installing infrastructure 
and if there was anything further to discuss then we could reconvene.  Mr. Arntzen stated the 
Port is in a holding pattern and if the Task Force has concerns, Ms. Adams and Mr. Wiley 
would come in and discuss them.   Mr. Arntzen stated it is important to place the Arts Center 
in a desirable location and believes that next spring there will be detailed conversations about 
funding.  The location in Vista Field is reserved for the Arts Center and if it does not 
materialize, Mr. Arntzen believes the location would be attractive to a number of users.  In 
addition, the Port has also offered land to the Culinary Institute, but they have the same 
challenge and need to raise $20,000,000. 
 
Commissioner Barnes stated the Commission recently discussed an Industrial Development 
District (IDD) and it was asked if an IDD could be used for a multi-jurisdictional project.  An 
IDD cannot be used for a multi-jurisdictional project; however, the Port could enter into an 
Interlocal Agreement with jurisdictional partners to support the Vista Arts Center.  It would be 
an ambitious undertaking to see if others would support the Arts Center Task Force at Vista 
Field, if the Port underpinned the project with an IDD.  
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Tri-Cities is a challenging community to raise large amounts of money, 
because we do not have major headquarters located in our area.  Boise has the ability to bring 
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in large donations because they are headquarters to Albertsons, Boise Cascade and other large 
corporations.  
 

4. Mr. Arntzen stated James Thompson, acting director of the Washington Public Ports 
Association would like to assemble the Legislative Committee via conference call instead of 
traveling to Olympia.     
 
Commissioner Novakovich stated that the conference call is on his calendar.  
 
Mr. Arntzen was boating over the weekend and was pleased to see people using the island and 
the lighthouse plaza.  He noticed that the lighthouse plaza has become a gathering place for 
teens and young adults. 
 

5. Ms. Luke and Mr. Kooiker have been working on the CEO Evaluation Process and plan to 
present an update at the August 13, 2019 Commission Meeting.  The process involves a 
committee with one appointed Commissioner, in which Commissioner Barnes has sat on the 
committee for the past two years.  The Commission will need to appoint a new committee 
member for the 2019-2020 evaluation process.  
 

6. Mr. Peterson stated the City of Kennewick is starting to plan Fire station #3, which will be 
located in Vista Field.  The City is including taking the Port’s Vista Field designs into 
consideration.  It takes fourteen months to build a fire station and the City will begin building 
in February of 2020. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Boyce Burdick, 414 Snyder Street, Richland.  Mr. Burdick stated in January 2019, the City of Richland 
put out a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) for developers for the old City Hall Building.  John Crook of 
Boost Builds put in proposal for the Arts Center and the request was denied by the City.  The City denied 
the RFQ because they wanted to sell the land outright.  Additionally, the City is looking to move the fire 
station next to the police station. Mr. Burdick stated this is the background of Ms. Bader Inglima’s 
comments and Ms. Adams and Mr. Wiley have spoken with Mr. Arntzen about this.    
 
No further were made comments. 
 
COMMISSION COMMENTS 
No comments were made. 
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ADJOURNMENT  
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned 4:29 p.m.  
 
APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK 

BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 
  

      
Thomas Moak, President 
 

       
Don Barnes, Vice President 
 

 
 

      

 Skip Novakovich, Secretary 
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Commission President Thomas Moak called the Regular Commission Meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. in the 
Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers located at 350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, 
Washington 99336. 
 
The following were present: 
 
Board Members: Thomas Moak, President 

Don Barnes, Vice-President   
Skip Novakovich, Secretary   
  

Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Chief Executive Officer 
 Tana Bader Inglima, Deputy Chief Executive Officer 
 Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations 
 Nick Kooiker, Chief Financial Officer 

 Larry Peterson, Director of Planning and Development 
 Lisa Schumacher, Special Projects Coordinator 
 Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant 
 Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 
  

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
Commissioner Novakovich led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA  
Commissioner Novakovich inquired if we need to remove the Executive Session. 
 
Ms. Luke requested that Item A under the Executive Session is stricken. 
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved to approve the Agenda as presented and striking Item 
A under the Executive Session; Commissioner Moak seconded.  With no further discussion, motion 
carried unanimously.  All in favor 3:0. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT  
No comments were made. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA  

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and E-Payments Dated July 15, 2019 
Direct Deposit and E-Payments totaling $58,910.60 

B. Approval of Warrant Register Dated July 23, 2019 
Expense Fund Voucher Number 101252 through 101295 for a grand total of $321,309.62 
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MOTION:  Commissioner Barnes moved for approval of the Consent Agenda as presented; 
Commissioner Novakovich seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  All 
in favor 3:0.   
 
REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS   

A. Vista Field Update 
Mr. Peterson reported that the below grade work, which includes storm sewer drainage is nearly 
95% complete.  The next task will be the grading of the site and installation of curbs and gutters, 
which will frame the project.  From August 12-30, 2019, construction will take place on West 
Deschutes Avenue to modify the street into a three way intersection and install the roadway 
through the corporate hangars.  
 

1. Benton PUD Developer’s Agreement; Resolution 2019-14 
Mr. Peterson stated before the Commission is Resolution 2019-14, which allows the Public 
Utility District #1 of Benton County (BPUD) to install the electrical infrastructure, which 
will serve Vista Field.  BPUD pays for the costs associated with the main feeder network to 
and through the site and as a public entity requires all those developing property to pay for 
the infrastructure serving the lots or parcels within the project.  The BPUD crews will install 
segments of the network (conduits under street crossings); however the majority of the work 
is completed by a BPUD contractor following a bid process.  The BPUD requires the 
developer (Port) to execute a BPUD Developer’s Agreement before the BPUD puts the 
project to bid. 
 
At present BPUD estimates the electrical infrastructure to serve the Port’s lots/parcels to be 
$270,307.61.  Because this is an estimate and BPUD must bid the work and all parties seek 
certainty, the Developer’s Agreement contains a not to exceed provision of 125% of the 
estimate which equals $337,884.51.  BPUD’s estimates their cost for network enhancements 
and extensions to serve Vista Field Phase #1A at approximately $675,000. 
 
Timely execution of the BPUD Developer’s Agreement will allow for the Vista Field Phase 
#1A project to proceed without delay.  The estimated amount and 125% not to exceed amount 
are both within the working budget allocated to the Vista Field project through the 
Commission’s approval of the construction contract with Total Site Services.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich confirmed that the total cost of the electrical infrastructure 
project is over $1,000,000 and the BPUD pays approximately two-thirds of the cost. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated that is correct and indicated that some of their expense is because they 
are taking infrastructure outside of the site.   
 
Commissioner Moak inquired if the installation will serve all phases or will the Port continue 
to incur costs as we develop additional phases. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated the Port will incur costs with each phase; however, Phase 1 is 
significantly larger scale and the next phases will be smaller and cost less. 
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Commissioner Moak inquired if the costs will be added to the sale of the property.  
 
Mr. Peterson stated staff is tracking costs and believes the costs will be recouped during the 
land sales.  
 
Commissioner Moak asked if this cost was part of the Vista Field budget. 
 
Mr. Peterson stated yes, the funds were allocated when the Commission amended the budget 
in March 2019. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT  
No comments were made. 
 
MOTION: Commissioner Novakovich moved to approve Resolution 2019-14, authorizing the Port’s 
Chief Executive Officer to execute a contract with Public Utility District #1 of Benton County for 
placement and installation of electrical infrastructure within the Vista Field Phase #1A project for 
the sum not to exceed $337,884.51.  Further, all action by port officers and employees in furtherance 
hereof is ratified and approved; and the Port Chief Executive Officer is authorized to take all action 
necessary in furtherance hereof; Commissioner Barnes seconded.  With no further discussion, motion 
carried unanimously.  All in favor 3:0. 

 
B. City of West Richland Update 

Mr. Arntzen stated before the Commission is an offer on the former racetrack property located in 
the City of West Richland.  Mr. Arntzen stated the Comprehensive Scheme of Harbor 
Improvements and the former racetrack Master Plan states that the Port will hold the property for 
four to seven years, and develop when the timing is right.  Mr. Arntzen stated if the Commission 
likes the offer before them, the Comp Scheme would need to be amended.  The City of West 
Richland has made an offer on the former raceway and if directed by the Commission, Ms. 
Hanchette and City staff would follow the standard Purchase and Sale Agreement (PSA) process.  
Mr. Arntzen outlined the important terms of the proposal and stated there are several moving parts 
in terms of price and payment terms, use of property, and timing.  Mr. Arntzen asked for guidance 
from the Commission on the complicated offer.  Mr. Arntzen introduced City of West Richland 
Mayor, Brent Gerry, who is here today to discuss the offer.  
 
Mayor Gerry thanked the Commission for the opportunity to speak and gave an overview of the 
City’s Proposal.  In April 2019, the City of West Richland citizens passed a $12,500,000 bond for 
a new police department.  The City identified several Department of Natural Resources (DNR) 
properties that would best suit the new police station and held a town hall meeting to discuss the 
potential locations; however, the citizens did not approve of any of the locations.  Because of the 
timing with the bond, there is a sense of urgency to locate another property.  City staff have had 
numerous discussions with local land owners, but have been unable to secure a location for the 
new police station.  Mayor Gerry contacted Mr. Arntzen and Ms. Hanchette regarding the process 
of putting together a formal offer for the former racetrack property.   
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As a financing source, the City is proposing a transfer of their share of Benton County’s Rural 
Capital County Funds (RCCF) to the Port’s RCCF account.  Mayor Gerry met with Adam Fyall, 
Sustainable Development Manager for Benton County, to discuss the potential opportunity of 
transferring the City’s RCCF funds to the Port.  Mayor Gerry stated the $1,250,000 offer price may 
seem low; however, the Port has the opportunity to leverage the RCCF funds with matching funds 
to either meet or exceed the market value of the property.  The City is the anchor tenant at the 
Belmont Business district and has sold a number of properties and would emulate the same model 
at the former racetrack, becoming an anchor tenant with the new police facility and use the Port’s 
Master Plan as a guideline for development.  The City has received numerous inquiries about 
commercial properties for wine related businesses because of the growth of the community; 
however, there is no land available on Red Mountain Center.  Mayor Gerry believes if the Port 
were to accept the City’s offer, the Port would be fulfilling its mission of creating economic 
development and allow the City to grow.  Furthermore, Mr. Gerry stated the Port’s Comp Scheme 
says to hold the property until the I82 Interchange access was completed; however, the Federal 
Highway Commission (FHC) will not break access in the Interstate for economic development.  
Several agencies have done modeling which shows the benefit of Interchange, but unfortunately, 
the modeling was not satisfactory to the FHC.  Mayor Gerry is hopeful that the Commission will 
entertain the offer on the former racetrack to the City of West Richland, who will be able to act as 
an anchor tenant and spur further economic development in that area. 
 
Ms. Hanchette gave the Commission some statistical information on the former raceway: 

• The racetrack is nearly 93 acres; 
• 45 acres are currently being farmed and the lease expires December 31, 2019; 
• The Port purchased the property in 2008 for $1,750,000; 
• The property was appraised in 2016 and came in at $1,750,000 with racetrack removed. 

 
Commissioner Novakovich inquired how much would it cost to remove the racetrack. 
 
Ms. Hanchette stated that number was not provided with the appraisal and asked Mr. Peterson for 
an estimate.  
 
Mr. Peterson believes the cost to remove the racetrack could be anywhere from $150,000 - 
$200,000; however, that does not include leveling the site, which could be quite significant.  This 
is based upon the Port recently removing five acres of asphalt in Vista Field. 
 
Ms. Hanchette stated in recent years, staff worked to get the property into the Urban Growth Area 
for the City.  Additionally, the Port entered into an Interlocal Agreement with Kennewick Irrigation 
District for rubicon gates and canals for $75,000 to remove the inundation clause.  The offer 
mentions, in addition to the police station, adding some recreation fields and marketing property 
for economic development.  The Port’s Master Plan for the former racetrack calls for an industrial 
component to support the Red Mountain wine industry.  The offer stipulates that the City would 
transfer 100% of their RCCF funds to the Port.  Furthermore, the offer contains a few contingencies 
related to water rights; however the Port is currently having an assessment done on the water rights 
to determine the uses and quantity of water rights that exist on the property.  Ms. Hanchette stated 
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the property’s assets include the water rights and land.  Ms. Hanchette inquired if the Commission 
had additional questions related to the property.  
 
Commissioner Barnes asked staff to estimate the holding cost per year for the Port to retain the 
property. 
 
Mr. Kooiker stated the cost is approximately $2,000/per year, which includes assessments and 
utilities. 
 
Commissioner Barnes asked what the Port receives from the agriculture lease.   
   
Ms. Hanchette stated the Port receives approximately $6,900 from the agriculture lease; with clean-
up costs, it is an estimated $5,000/per year to hold the property.    
 
Commissioner Barnes asked how much was the contract with Oneza for the Master Plan.  
 
Mr. Peterson believes the economic analysis, Master Plan and engineer’s report cost approximately 
$125,000. 
 
Commissioner Moak asked what is the cost for the right-of-way and utility easements.   
 
Ms. Luke cannot provide an estimate because the Port has not spoken with Mr. Alexander. 
 
Mr. Arntzen believes it is a fairly modest number and the price would need to be negotiated with 
Mr. Alexander.  The Commission could ask the City to negotiate that cost, because of the good 
deal on the property. 
 
Commissioner Moak stated if the buyer is receiving an excellent deal, then they should be the ones 
to handle that.   
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Port reviewed the lease previously and it most likely needs to be finished; 
however it can be a negotiating point. 
 
Commissioner Moak inquired if Ms. Hanchette has discussed the 1% arts policy.   
 
Ms. Hanchette has not discussed the art policy with Mayor Gerry and would need to refer back to 
the policy.  Ms. Hanchette believes it is at the Commission’s discretion if it is included in the PSA.  
 
Commissioner Moak asked Mayor Gerry if Mr. Fyall believes this is something that the Benton 
County Commission would approve.    
 
Mayor Gerry stated the City and Port would need to submit an RCCF joint application to Benton 
County.  Mayor Gerry believes that Mr. Fyall felt that two entities working together to better each 
other would be a positive aspect for the Benton County Commission.    
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Commissioner Novakovich believes this is a wonderful opportunity for the Port and the City.  The 
City needs the ability to have some tax dollars infused into the City and he believes this would 
give the City land to develop.  Commissioner Novakovich stated it would give the Port money to 
do other projects and he would like to see some of the funds invested into West Richland.    
Commissioner Novakovich proposed that staff negotiate a few items in question and ensure that 
Benton County is willing to allow the RCCF transfer and will continue to fund the RCCF program.  
If the County were to discontinue the program, where would that leave the Port?   Additionally, 
the right-of-way and water rights need to be addressed as well.  Commissioner Novakovich 
understands that the City is on a compressed timeline and he would like to see this done sooner 
rather than later.  
 
Mr. Arntzen believes there are a few items to consider if the Commission were to move forward 
with a PSA with the City of West Richland.  Mr. Arntzen stated firstly, the Comp Scheme has the 
Port holding the property for a period of 4-7 years; he would need to consult with staff regarding 
the timing of amending the Comp Scheme.  Secondly, the timing of the agreement is a concern, 
and although staff could work as quickly as possible there is the issue of the timing of the transfer 
of water rights.  Staff has been working on the application transfer water rights to Benton County 
and recently learned that it takes 90 days from submittal of the application to the Department of 
Ecology to review the water rights transfer.  Mr. Arntzen stated many real estate transactions take 
time and he is not comfortable guaranteeing the City a time frame to complete the PSA.  A third 
potential issue is the security for the purchase price.  Mr. Arntzen stated the City would like to 
transfer their credits for RCCF to the Port.  Mr. Arntzen believes many of those issues could be 
worked through; however, in the scenario where the Port applies for RCCF funding from Benton 
County, using the credits from the City, what would happen if Benton County does not approve 
the projects the Port submitted.  Mr. Arntzen believes there needs to be some form of security in 
case the Port cannot get a project approved, then the Port would need to renegotiate for the value 
of the property.  Mr. Arntzen suggested if the Port applied for $400,000 of RCCF funds and the 
project was approved by Benton County, then the Port would transfer $400,000 worth of property 
to the City.  Additionally, the Port entered into a non-compete clause with City of Kennewick 
several years ago which states the Port would not do anything with the former racetrack property 
that competes with Columbia Gardens.  Lastly, Mr. Arntzen stated Commissioner Barnes asked 
very good questions related to the value of the property and he inquired what the Commission’s 
philosophy of this transaction would be.  If the transaction will be a commercial transaction, the 
Port would seek a new appraisal of property and get better estimates on removal of the racetrack 
and what the value of the water rights are.  But if the Commission’s philosophy is a partnership or 
a political transaction, the Port could sell property for less than a commercial property to another 
jurisdiction.  Mr. Arntzen would like some time to review the purchase price and asked the 
Commission for direction regarding the philosophy of the transaction and other items. 
 
Commissioner Moak believed in the concept of the Master Plan and that this property would 
eventually support Red Mountain and the wine industry.  Furthermore, Commissioner Moak 
believed that the Port would develop the property within the timeline outlined in the Comp Plan. 
Commissioner Moak believes the City would build something of value, but it is not what he 
envisioned for that property.  As Mayor Gerry alluded, there is an issue with the I82 interchange 
and the Federal Highway Commission and Commissioner Moak does not believe they are any 
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closer to approving the interchange.  Commissioner Moak stated selling the property would be 
disappointing; however, from the Port’s standpoint, he does not think this would be a commercial 
transaction.  Last year, the Commission approved a PSA with Benton County Fire District #4 for 
a new fire station, which benefited the community of West Richland and believes there are the 
same kind of community benefits with this proposal.  Commissioner Moak understands the cost of 
this property is considerable, especially when you consider all of the time staff has spent on it over 
the years.  Commissioner Moak stated there are a lot of reasons not to sell it, but maybe it’s time 
to move on the property.  Commissioner Moak does not think the Port is going to develop the 
property any time soon and if West Richland thinks they can develop the property in a shorter 
period that will benefit the community, then the Commission should do what is best for Port 
district.  Commissioner Moak is in support of the City’s proposal. 
 
Commissioner Barnes expressed his concerns about this transaction and stated recently, Jim 
Darling spoke at the Washington Public Ports Association (WPPA) Spring Conference about 
Return on Investment (ROI).  Mr. Darling stated that ROI is not always measured in dollars and 
cents and a monetary ROI can be used to promote economic development; however, if you are not 
realizing much of a monetary ROI, then you look at public benefit.  If the public benefit is 
significant in a transaction, then the transaction can be justified if public benefit is there.  
Commissioner Barnes stated there is a lot of uncertainty in the method of payment, because even 
if the funds are transferred from the City, the Port still needs approval of a project from Benton 
County.  Additionally, Commissioner Barnes stated the proposal states maybe two jobs will be 
created, and he does not believe it meets the non-monetary ROI term.  The Port purchased the 
property for $1,750,000 and then invested additional funds in the Master Planning process, the 
removal of the inundation clause, and staff time.  To hold this property for $5,000 per year is a 
small amount in the big picture.  Commissioner Barnes stated the City needs five acres to build a 
police station, maybe the Port and City should be discussing a five acre transaction.  The Master 
Plan for the former racetrack will have a significant impact on economic development for the City 
and the Comp Scheme says to hold the property.  Commissioner Barnes believes it would be better 
for both parties to discuss a five acre sale in short order and better payment terms.  Commissioner 
Barnes cannot support the City’s proposal to purchase the former racetrack.  
 
Commissioner Novakovich believes this transaction is a partnership between the Port and the City, 
not a commercial property sale.  Commissioner Novakovich stated the City has an opportunity to 
invest tax dollars and create economic development, which the Port is not in the position to do at 
this time.  Although there is support for the Red Mountain Interchange it may never happen because 
of the Federal Highway Commission.  The City has the opportunity to not only build a new police 
station, but create economic development within the Port district.  Commissioner Novakovich 
believes it is time to do it, granted the price is less than what the Port has invested, but our mission 
is to go in and help our partners or private entities, to create jobs and create economic development.  
Commissioner Novakovich is concerned, like Commissioner Barnes, about the RCCF funds.  
Commissioner Novakovich liked Mr. Arntzen’s suggestion of releasing the property as the Port 
receives the funds.  Commissioner Novakovich would like to see this done as quickly as we can, 
considering everything staff needs to do, but also recognizing that there is a deadline.  
Commissioner Novakovich stated there are several items to review; however, he thinks it is 
important to take a look at the proposal, which will benefit both the Port District and the City.  
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Mayor Gerry thanked the Commission for the discussion and appreciates the input and comments.  
Regarding Commissioner Barnes’s concerns, West Richland City Council was very adamant about 
purchasing the entire property if the City was going to invest $1,000,000 in infrastructure to get 
utilities to the property.  Mayor Gerry believes the City Council would not invest $1,000,000 for 
five acres of property.  Mayor Gerry assumed if the Port wanted to partner in that investment the 
Council would be willing to partner; however he does not believe the Port’s priorities today are in 
investing in infrastructure.  Mayor Gerry stated the City is growing rapidly and there is a need to 
bring in commercial businesses to support the housing growth.  The City has that interest and 
would like the opportunity to develop the property in same manner that the Port has done with 
Columbia Gardens and Vista Field.   
 
Commissioner Moak stated there are several issues that need to be addressed, such as the RCCF 
financing, the worth of the property, and the issues that Mr. Arntzen spoke of.  Commissioner 
Moak stated the compressed timeline that the City is working with may take additional resources 
and it may not all fall on Port staff to meet that timeline.  If the Port needs to hire consultants for 
this proposal, then that should be factored into the price.  It does not cost the Port much to hold the 
property, but if the City really wants the property, then they need to offer their resources to meet 
their timeline.  Commissioner Moak agrees with Commissioner Novakovich and believes the Port 
should move forward with the City’s proposal. 
 
Mr. Arntzen reiterated the Commission’s directive for staff to continue negotiations with the City 
and bring back a proposal of substance, with a reasonable and fair price and address the financial 
information and water rights.  Mr. Arntzen stated some issues may be more complicated and may 
require more time, and he stressed that he does not want to be a guarantor of how fast staff can get 
this done.  The City’s $12,500,000 project is riding on a timeline and Mr. Arntzen asked the record 
to reflect, and he believes the Commission should make it abundantly clear, that a compressed 
timeframe on someone else’s part does not make an emergency on our part.  Mr. Arntzen pledged 
to Mayor Gerry that staff will work as fast as they can; although he cannot guarantee meeting the 
compressed time frame.  
 
Mayor Gerry appreciates and understands Mr. Arntzen’s comments and offered City staff to help 
mitigate the burden Port staff may have in regards to the timeline.  The City will do its due diligence 
and also has the monetary ability to pay for items in the contract.  Mayor Gerry offered up City 
staff to assist the Port staff and stated the City has already assisted the Port on many items and 
made their own investment in the property.  
 
Mr. Arntzen explained that he would re-prioritize other projects from the Work Plan that staff is 
pursuing to focus on this proposal. Mr. Arntzen thinks there is an opportunity to move the proposal 
forward, but again, he cannot guarantee time frame.   
 
Commissioner Moak asked what projects would need to be re-prioritized. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated there was an emphasis on landing a ground lease or sale in the Kennewick 
Waterfront Area and we would need to move that priority down if the Commission agreed.  
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Commissioner Moak inquired if that would damage the ability to move forward on those 
properties. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated it will impact the work, because of the limited resources.  Projects will need to 
be re-prioritized to focus on West Richland.   
 
Commissioner Moak asked if at some point, staff will be able to refocus on Columbia Gardens 
again. 
 
Mr. Arntzen stated in regards to the Wine Village, it takes quite a bit of movement to get there and 
believes the project will be set back a number of months.  If the Commission wanted staff to focus 
on West Richland, staff would do their best to move forward, but we could not guarantee the 
timeline.  
 
Commissioner Novakovich likes what he is hearing and believes the partnership will benefit the 
entire Port district. Commissioner Novakovich emphasized that sometimes you need be flexible 
when opportunities arise and how you apply resources.    
 
Mr. Arntzen stated another project that will be impacted is the Clover Island Master Plan.     
 
Commissioner Barnes stated after hearing the additional comments regarding the impact to Port 
projects, he has less support for the City’s proposal.  The Port has a great jurisdictional partner 
with the City; however, who wouldn’t want the property for 30 cents per square foot.  
Commissioner Barnes stated in addition to the bargain price, the Port has a fully committed staff, 
limited resources, and projects at Columbia Gardens and Vista Field.  This property requires a 
minimal holding cost and this proposal is a difficult fit at best.  Commissioner Barnes is concerned 
about spending Port time and resources on pursuing this when the price offered is very low and a 
questionable method of payment.  Commissioner Barnes invited the City to rethink their offer and 
bring a revised offer for consideration.  Commissioner Barnes reiterated that he cannot support this 
offer with this price, with this method of payment, given all of the current projects and limited 
resources.  The Comp Scheme says to hold the property and the Commission is going against a lot 
of things to continue moving forward with this proposal.  Commissioner Barnes stated the City has 
been a great partner, but we need a better fit, something that makes sense for the Port.    
 
Commissioner Moak stated Commissioner Barnes’s point is well taken, but the price can be 
negotiated.  The Port has not countered the offer and the Commission has asked staff to investigate 
the City’s use of the Benton County RCCF funds and report back.  Some of Commissioner 
Barnes’s concerns would be valid if the Port were doing this for the money.  Commissioner Moak 
asked Mr. Arntzen if he has enough information from the Commission related to the City’s 
proposal to move forward. 
 
Mr. Arntzen has enough information to move forward with detailed negotiations.  Mr. Arntzen 
believes this issue will be placed on future Agendas before an agreement can be met.    
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Commissioner Moak confirmed that Mr. Arntzen has heard from all three Commissioners and their 
concerns and thoughts.  
 
Mr. Arntzen stated the Commission comments are all valid and this is a difficult proposal that the 
Commission needs to address.  Mr. Arntzen understands Commissioner Barnes’ concerns and   
stated Benton County could decide not to approve any more RCCF projects and then where would 
the Port be.  Mr. Arntzen has enough information and staff will work on a report to address the 
issues, which may take some time.  Mr. Arntzen stated this is a very unconventional proposal and 
he appreciates the Commission discussion.  Mr. Arntzen asked Mayor Gerry to work with Ms. 
Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations on this proposal and additional details. 

 
 

C. Non-Scheduled Items 
1. Commissioner Moak attended the WPPA Spring Conference in May and the Association of 

Washington Cities (AWC) Conference in June and stated the level of quality of the AWC is 
vastly higher than the WPPA conference.  Commissioner Moak presented information on 
Spokane’s $63,000,000 bond for Riverfront Park in Spokane.  Additionally, Commissioner 
Moak attended “Running Effective Public Comment Sessions” with Ann G. Macfarlane at the 
AWC Conference.  
 

2. Ms. Bader Inglima stated recently the Tri-City Herald featured a photo of the construction of 
the new tasting room at Columbia Gardens and followed up with an expanded story about the 
wineries and building.   

 
Ms. Bader Inglima will be doing an interview with Visit Tri-Cities on the lighthouse because 
August 7 is National Lighthouse Day.  Clover Island continues to do the commemorative 
passport stamp for the lighthouse and Ice Harbor offers a seasonal lager.  
 
The US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) and the Fish and Wildlife service are running tests 
on the notch, which is a separate project from the 1135 project.  The USACE is doing some 
shallow water monitoring and testing.  On August 15, the entire USACE 1135 team will be 
meeting at the office to walk the shoreline for the A & E design work.  

 
3. Mr. Arntzen recently met with Lieutenant Colonel Christian Dietz, Commander of the Walla 

Walla District USACE to discuss Duffy’s Pond.  Mr. Arntzen requested that the Port and the 
USACE form an informal committee of executives to become champions to rehabilitate 
Duffy’s Pond.  The committee would include Mr. Arntzen, Lt. Col. Dietz, and Marie Mosley, 
City Manager.  Additionally, Mr. Arntzen will reach out to the Confederated Tribes of the 
Umatilla Indian Reservation (CTUIR) to see if they would like to have representation on the 
committee.    Mr. Arntzen believes it would be a visioning committee to remind our capable 
staffs of the milestones, and the fact that we would like to accomplish this project.  Mr. Arntzen 
has no question about Port staff; however, sometimes when working with a federal agency it 
is good to remind them that we have a finish line.   
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Mr. Arntzen stated the Commission room will be undergoing a technology remodel and will 
not be available for up to two meetings.  In addition to the upgrades in technology, a mini-split 
HVAC unit will be installed for better air circulation.  
 
Mr. Kooiker stated in addition to the technology upgrade, the remodel includes:  all chairs will 
be reupholstered, a rebrand of the back wall, and the room will be ADA compliant. 
 
Ms. Hanchette reported that a contractor has been selected to install a ductless mini split, which 
will be an independent, stand-alone system for the Commission Chambers.   
 
Mr. Kooiker stated the August 13, 2019 Regular Commission Business Meeting will be held 
at the Bechtel Boardroom, and he is optimistic that the project will be completed by August 
23, 2019.  However, if the remodel is not completed by then, the August 27, 2019 meeting will 
be at a different location as well.  
 

4. Mr. Peterson received confirmation from Banlin Construction that the tasting room building 
tower will be placed tomorrow, July 31, 2019.     
 

5. Ms. Hanchette reported that the Port is installing a trench drain to add additional drainage at 
the current Wine Village buildings.  There is a two-week window to complete this project and 
it should be completed by August 9, 2019.    
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Boyce Burdick, 414 Snyder Street, Richland.  Mr. Burdick requested that “Running Effective Public 
Comment Sessions” with Ann G. Macfarlane PowerPoint presentation be made available on the Port 
website.        
 
No further were made comments. 
 
COMMISSION COMMENTS 
No comments were made. 
 
Commissioner Moak anticipates the Executive Session will last approximately 15 minutes for Potential 
Litigation, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(i) with no action anticipated.  Commissioner Moak asked the public to 
notify Port staff if they will return after the executive session so staff can advise if the session concludes 
early.  
 
Commissioner Moak recessed the Regular Commission Meeting at 3:36 p.m. until 3:40 p.m. 
 
Commissioner Moak convened the meeting into Executive Session at 3:40. p.m. for approximately 15 
minutes. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 

A. Potential Litigation, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(i) 
 



PORT OF KENNEWICK   JULY 30, 2019 MINUTES 
SPECIAL COMMISSION MEETING 
     DRAFT  
 

Page 12 of 12 

Commissioner Moak adjourned the Executive Session at 3:52 p.m.   
 
ADJOURNMENT  
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned 3:53 p.m.  
 
 
APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK 

BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 
  

      
Thomas Moak, President 
 

       
Don Barnes, Vice President 
 

 
 

      

 Skip Novakovich, Secretary 

 



  

          AGENDA REPORT  
 
TO:      Port Commission 
  
FROM:    Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate & Operations  
 
MEETING DATE:    August 13, 2019  
 
AGENDA ITEM:  Southridge Land Parcels / 8.5 acres – Auction Services Request for Proposals 
 

I. REFERENCE(S):      Resolution 2019-15 
Request for Proposals – Auction Services 
Current marketing flyer 
Proposal(s) Received 

II. DISCUSSION:   
 

A request for auction service proposals (RFP) was advertised on the port’s website and several times 
in the Tri-City Herald (July 18, 21, 24, 28) with a response deadline of July 31, 2019.   
 
Staff received interest from four auction service firms and a number of questions that were answered 
through addendum.  
 
Two responses were received by the deadline.  One response did not meet the criteria and has been 
disqualified.  
 
Southridge Parcel Data:  

• 8.5 acres 
• 4 parcels  
• Appraisals were commissioned in January 2017.  Two approaches were used – one as a single 

larger sale ($3.50 per square foot) and the other as individual lot sales ($7.00 per square foot).  
 

Marketing – The Southridge parcels have been consistently advertised for sale since March 2017 through 
a variety of marketing channels – print advertising, LOOPNET, Zoom Prospector, electronic and print 
direct mail to real estate brokers and land developers. Staff has follow-up on approximately 30 leads.  List 
price - $7.00 per square foot.  
 

VI.      ACTION REQUESTED OF COMMISSION:   
Accept or reject proposal for auction services of port-owned land parcels in the 
Southridge Kennewick portion of port district.  
 
Motion: I move approval of Resolution 2019-15 accepting the proposal for auction 
services of port owned land parcels in the Southridge Kennewick portion of the port 
district; and further ratify and approve all action by port officers and employees in 
furtherance hereof.   



  

 

 PORT OF KENNEWICK 
 

RESOLUTION 2019-15 

 

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF  

THE PORT OF KENNEWICK AUTHORIZING THE PORT CHIEF 

EXECUTIVE OFFICER TO EXECUTE A CONTRACT WITH  

MUSSER BROS. AUCTION AND REAL ESTATE 
 

WHEREAS,  The Port Commission directed staff to publish a public request for auction 

service proposals (RFP) for the purpose of selling 8.5 unimproved acres of land owned by the Port in 

south Kennewick (Southridge) through the auction process; and 

 

WHEREAS, two responses were received and have been presented to the Port commission; 

and 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Port of 

Kennewick authorizes the Chief Executive Officer to execute a contract with Musser Bros. Auction 

and Real Estate firm for auction services as identified in the public request for proposals. 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that all action by port officers and employees in furtherance 

hereof is ratified and approved; and the port Chief Executive Officer is authorized to take all action 

and to pay all expenses necessary in furtherance hereof. 

 

ADOPTED by the Board of Commissioners of the Port of Kennewick this 13th day of August, 

2019. 

 

 PORT OF KENNEWICK 

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 

By:   

_____________________________ 

  THOMAS MOAK, President 

 

 By:   

_____________________________ 

DON BARNES, Vice President 

 

 By: 

_____________________________ 

 SKIP NOVAKOVICH, Secretary  































































  

          AGENDA REPORT  
 
TO:      Port Commission 
  
FROM:    Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 
 
MEETING DATE:    August 13, 2019  
 
AGENDA ITEM:  CEO Evaluation Committee – Commissioner Appointment 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
I. REFERENCE(S):  Resolution 2019-16, Port Commission Rule 15, and CEO Evaluation 

Policy; attached. 
 

II. FISCAL IMPACT:  Revenue neutral to the Port. 
 

III. DISCUSSION:  The CEO performance evaluation process was updated in 2017 
to be more efficient and effective, and consistent with current trends.  The 
updated CEO performance evaluation process provides for the formation of a 
CEO Evaluation Committee comprised of the Port’s Chief Financial Officer, 
Port Attorney, and one Port Commissioner.  Commissioner Barnes was 
appointed to the Committee by the Commission in 2017.  Pursuant to the Port 
Commission Rule 15.1.1, the Commission is due to appoint another 
Commissioner to the CEO Evaluation Committee.   

 
IV. RECOMMENDATION:  After careful review of various matters pending 

before the Port Commission and the potential liability issues that could arise 
from the recently completed citizen complaint investigation, it is my 
recommendation that Commissioner Skip Novakovich be appointed to the CEO 
Evaluation Committee for the next two years of CEO evaluations. 
 

V. ACTION REQUESTED OF COMMISSION:   
Motion: I move approval of Resolution 2019-16 appointing Commissioner 
Skip Novakovich for a two-year term to the CEO Evaluation Committee 
commencing immediately; and further ratify and approve all action by port 
officers and employees in furtherance hereof.   



  

PORT OF KENNEWICK 
 

Resolution No. 2019-16 
 

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS  

OF THE PORT OF KENNEWICK  

APPOINTING PORT COMMISSIONER TO CEO EVALUATION COMMITTEE  

 

 

WHEREAS, the Port Commission adopted Resolution No. 2017-16 updating the CEO 

annual evaluation policy and procedure; and 

 

WHEREAS, the updated evaluation policy and procedure provides for a CEO Evaluation 

Committee comprised of the Port’s Chief Financial Officer, Port Attorney, and one Commissioner 

appointed by the Board of Commissioners; and 

 

WHEREAS, the term of Commissioner Barnes on the CEO Evaluation Committee has 

been completed and the Board of Commissioners is to appoint another member of the Board to the 

CEO Evaluation Committee. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners 

of the Port of Kennewick appoints ______________________ to serve a two-year term on the 

CEO Evaluation Committee effective immediately.   

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that all action by port officers and employees in 

furtherance hereof is ratified and approved; and further, the port Chief Executive Officer is 

authorized to take all action necessary in furtherance hereof.  

 

ADOPTED by the Board of Commissioners of the Port of Kennewick on the 13th day of 

August, 2019.  

     

PORT of KENNEWICK 

 BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 
 

       By:  _____________________________ 

        THOMAS MOAK, President 

             

       By:   _____________________________ 

        DON BARNES, Vice President 

 

       By: _____________________________ 

        SKIP NOVAKOVICH, Secretary 
































































































































	Revised Section 5   5804834.pdf
	5. Reporting Misconduct
	5.1 General.  The Port is committed to lawful and ethical behavior in all of its activities and requires its staff and Commissioners to conduct themselves in a manner that complies with all applicable laws, regulations and this policy.  Complaints aga...
	5.2 Complaint.  If any person believes that a Commissioner or Commissioners have engaged in misconduct, the Executive Director shall investigate consistent with Section 5.3 and report to the Commission.  No employee will be discharged, threatened, or ...
	5.3 Initial Determination.  Based upon the complaint, and only following investigation and with the advice and counsel of Port general or special legal counsel (“Port counsel”), the Executive Director shall determine whether sufficient evidence exists...
	5.4 Investigation.  If an investigation is warranted, the Executive Director shall recuse himself from the process and delegate all further steps to Port counsel, and/or an investigator retained for such purpose by Port counsel.  Port counsel shall in...
	5.5 Determination and Recommendation.  Port counsel shall evaluate the complaint and issue a determination within thirty (30) days of receiving all relevant evidence, that the complaint is substantiated or unsubstantiated.  If Port counsel finds misco...
	5.6 Notification.  The Complainant and Respondent(s) shall be notified in writing of the determination and recommended action; or, of the dismissal.
	5.7 Hearing and Decision upon Recommended Action.  The Complainant and Respondent(s) shall have the right to be heard before the Commission or, if pending before a neutral as discussed below, to be heard before the neutral.  If the complaint received ...
	5.8 Reconsideration.  A decision (whether by Commission vote or issued by a neutral) is subject to reconsideration upon written request by Complainant or Respondent(s).  The sole ground for reconsideration shall be that the party seeking reconsiderati...
	5.9 Sanctions.  Censure and/or reprimand may be invoked with respect to Commissioner misconduct, in addition to reassignment of committee assignments and other actions.
	5.10 Public Notification.  Unless otherwise determined by the Commission or neutral in a particular matter, it shall be standard procedure to publish, in a manner deemed appropriate by the Commission or neutral, the fact of any sanction.
	5.11 Other Remedies Reserved.  Any action taken by the Commission or neutral shall not prevent other legal action that may be available under law.  The Port shall not indemnify or defend any Commissioner charged with misconduct, except as otherwise pr...





